Thornton le Beans and Crosby with Cotcliffe Joint Parish Council

Minutes of Meeting No 192 held on Monday 7th March 2022
The Chairman opened the Meeting at 1930hrs

Attendance
Chair:


Cllr G Gresty
Councillors:
           G Davis, N Boden, E Dennison and J Baker



The Clerk
                                 C/Cllr R Baker

                                 D/Cllr A Robinson

 2 members of the public


 
Apologies
           Nil

Declarations

Nil
1.
Minutes
Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 22nd November 2021 were agreed and signed by the Chairman.


2.        Matters Arising           Nil

3.
Questions and Statements
Mr M Dennison queried the increased Parish Precept, of which he claimed he was unaware. Mr D Green thought that it could have been better advertised. Cllr Boden gave a detailed explanation as to why this increase had become necessary, including the cut-off date for this to be enabled. The Clerk referred to the Minutes of the PC Meeting held on 22nd November 2021, which had just been approved and signed by the Chairman. 
4.       Planning update
Cllr Boden briefed the meeting on action taken thus far. Also, he stated that several suggestions had been made, including the commissioning of commercially-produced protest signs and employing professional Accountancy Consultants, but both had been discounted as not worthwhile.
Cllr Dennison queried the Applicant’s Investment Plan. The Chairman said that we could challenge anything in the Planning Application. He added that any personal submissions on the Planning Application were to be submitted to HDC’s Planning Portal as an individual, not as a Parish Councillor.
On the subject of how the enhanced Precept Funds were to be spent, it was agreed that this required authorisation by both the Chairman and the RFO.

It had been noted that, recently, large quantities of chicken excrement had been dumped on the site, adjacent to the PROW. The excrement included plastic, egg shells and feathers. Mrs Gwen Lupton, owner of the nearby Equestrian Centre at Awmack House, had complained about the smell which was causing her household and guests, extreme discomfort. Cllr Davis undertook to, again, raise the matter with DEFRA.
5.
Tennis Court
The condition of the tennis Court was discussed. The Chairman said that despite his best efforts, algae remained a problem. It was suggested that Pavescape, the court builders, should be asked how this could be resolved. The Clerk to supply the Chairman with contact details. In the meantime, other options could be considered. 
6.
Playing field gate
The Chairman mentioned that the main gatepost was loose and asked Cllr J Baker to assist with this. He replied that he had looked at it and the post was rotted beyond repair. It was agreed that Cllr J Baker and Cllr Dennison would attend to this as soon as possible.
The Chairman enquired as to progress on renewing the fence posts in the Playing Field and the work needed on the Bridal Path. Cllr Dennison stated that the weather had been unsuitable recently, but he would start as soon as things improved. 

7.
Graveyard Renovation
Cllr Boden reported that the new Vicar had requested use of the Chapel of Ease for the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee celebrations. Mr Hague had undertaken to research the history of the Chapel and occupants of the graveyard. Mr and Mrs Binns had agreed to supply mains electricity from their adjacent property. The Chairman agreed to ensure that the graveyard ground and fence was suitably prepared. Also, it was agreed that the PC would fund the purchase of a tree, to mark the occasion, at an expected cost of £50.
8.
Parish Council elections
The Chairman asked The Clerk to brief PC Members. The Clerk handed out the relevant documentation to each member. At this point, Cllr Dennison announced that he would not be seeking re-election. However, he would take the documents to give to someone else. The Clerk said that completed Nomination Forms had to handed-in at Stone Cross, they could not be submitted any other way. Furthermore, HDC had requested that, all Nomination papers should be handed in together, and in time for any corrections to be identified. It was agreed that prospective PC members give their completed documents to the Clerk, over the weekend of 26/27 March. This would allow enough time for any necessary corrections to re-submitted before the deadline of 4th April. 
9.
AOB
a)
Cllr Dennison said that water was still running at the junction of A168/C3. To be reported to Highways.
b)
Proposed by Cllr Dennison, Seconded by Cllr J Baker

That Borrowby PC should raise funds to assist in objecting to Planning Application 22/00139/FUL

Resolved – Chairman to write to Borrowby PC.

c)
The Clerk informed the meeting that Mr Jonathan Barker had submitted his quote for the cutting the Grass/Hedges/Snickets for the coming season. 

The prices to be as follows:

8 x cuts for snickets @ £40 per cut + VAT = £320 + VAT (increase of £2 per cut)

2 x grass and hedge cuts @ £120 per cut + VAT = £240 + VAT

Total cost = £560 + VAT

Resolved – Clerk to submit acceptance and forward Contracts for signature 

d)
D/Cllr Robinson reported updates on matters concerning HDC. These included, Crematorium nearing completion, Sowerby Sports Village Grant, Queen’s Tree to be planted at South Kilvington, LED lighting at Thirsk/Sowerby Hockey pitch, Bird Flu’ still active, HDC Tax for 2022 increase by 3.5%.
e)
C/Cllr Baker undertook to contact Highways about long-overdue repairs to the bridge over bridge at entrance to Pear Tree Farm. 

f)
The Chairman then thanked all Cllrs for their contributions during the length of this PC term. Also, he paid tribute to retiring Cllr Dennison, who had served this PC for approximately 40 years. 
10.
Date of next meeting
This will be Monday 16th May 2022, when new PC will sit for the first time. This will also be the Annual Meeting.

There being no further business, the Chairman closed the meeting at 2045hrs.
